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Welcome

Welcome to the June edition of the Newsletter! 
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As the Acting Chairman of the SCI-Horticulture Group, I thought I would share with you some of my experiences from the last few months that I believe to be relevant.

I have been involved with the further and higher education of horticultural students for about 34 years and it was with both sadness and trepidation that I left Writtle College last December. Writtle was a great place to work and amongst many benefits was that the College network enabled me to meet so many dedicated horticulturists. At Writtle we started this session with over 130 undergraduate and a further 30 postgrad ‘hortics’ on full-time courses and nearly as many studying part-time. It is the ability to engage with them that I miss because it was possible to help show them how many brilliant opportunities exist for horticulturists in the current economic and environmental environments.

In moving forward with the Horticulture group, I want us all to build a critical mass of dedicated professionals who can then help to recruit more students of any age as new entrants to our industry. Within our Group I believe we must strike a good balance between members with business backgrounds and those whom we seek to help as they navigate into the industry to develop their careers.

Before the end of the year, Erin will have arranged an election of a Horticulture Group committee. It is quite likely that those elected may wish to revise some text that a few of us have recently prepared that helps identify where we are going with the Group. Erin will include the ‘working draft’ in next months edition of the newsletter at which point I would welcome your feedback.

I would like to thank everyone for their support. I very much look forward to working with you all, and with others, as we prepare the Horticulture group for the future. In doing so, I would like to emphasise that we are striving to add real value to the horticultural scientific and business community as we are very keen to avoid any conflict with the Institute of Horticulture. It would be my hope, and that of some of my colleagues, that there may come a time when our Horticulture Group and the Institute might one day come together.

My main role these days is as Deputy Director of the Association of Universities in the East of England. AUEE is fun, well resourced and rewarding. I am fortunate in that I am based from home rather than in one of my region’s universities that include Cambridge and Cranfield. With that background I leave you with a lyric from Nettie Moore by Bob Dylan (2006) with which I can relate ‘The world of research has gone berserk, too much paperwork’

It might be a middle-aged bloke thing but if anyone other than me also loves Pink Floyd, The Who and Bob Dylan, then there is hope for me yet. If there are potential converts, then the lyrics to Nettie Moore are at http://bobdylanonline.com/moderntimes/songs/nettiemoore.html
With best wishes to you all.

Mike Hall

Interim Chair

Horticulture Group Contact

Group Development

Roadshows

I am delighted to inform you that the first Roadshow was a success. Not only did we manage to recruit some new members, we also welcome Wiltshire College, Lackham as Academic Partners.

The next roadshow is:

18 June – Duchy College (Rosewarne) from 11am More dates will follow. Please remember to look at the events page online. 

Corporate Membership
I also take this opportunity to welcome The Eden Project as Corporate members. If anyone knows of anyone else who they think might be interested in becoming Corporate Members do let Erin know.

Events

There are still places available to Highgrove on 17 July. If you are interested in attending then please do let me know. As the visit is scheduled for 10.50am a coach will be collecting members at Cheltenham Racecourse at 9.00am or Cheltenham Station at 9.20am. The visit will cost approximately £15 per person (coach hire).

Dr Leon Terry has agreed to give a lecture at Cranfield University in November followed by a tour of the new facilities. If anyone is interested please let Erin know. Further information will be released shortly.

The Agriculture and Environment Group are holding an event on 21 October in London on Soil Management for Biodiversity: Current Practice in Ecological Restoration and Biological Conservation. If anyone is interested in attending this event contact Erin for further information.

Shows/Conferences

Last month I reported that we would be attending the Fruit Focus Show in July. I hope you will be pleased to hear that we will also be attending the South West Regional Growers Show in Exeter 1 October. 

Business News

RHS VAT Petition 

The RHS has launched a petition calling for VAT on all ornamental plants and seeds to be reduced from 17.5 percent to 5 percent, bringing them in line with other ‘green’ goods identified by Prime Minister Gordon Brown. To find out more or to add your name to the petition, go to: http://www.rhs.org.uk/news/VATpetition.asp

Shortage of Labour?

To counter this season's labour shortage the Association of Labour Providers (ALP) has established a central contact point for growers and producers who need workers. Call 01276 509306 or email info@labourproviders.org.uk. Within 10 minutes the ALP can alert all of its near 200 members and those that can help will be on the phone straight away. To help cope with the declining number of migrant workers coming into the UK they have launched a new job board at http://www.labourproviders.org.uk/ALP-jobs-board.aspx. It is free to advertise until the end of July 2008. Further information at: www.labourproviders.org.uk

Help for West Midlands

Growers in the West Midlands can now benefit from the Rural Development Programme for England - a £53m funding scheme to help businesses reduce their carbon emissions (Hort Week, 15 May 2008)

For details see: http://www.advantagewm.co.uk/working-with-us/rural-development-programme-for-england.aspx.

Industry News
Commercial News 

Horticultural Tip

Shaking pepper plants with a blower sprayer results in a noticeable earlier fruit setting and higher yield according to a trial on a pepper farm in Israel (Fruit & Veg Tech Vol. 8 No.2 2008).

Growing Media Initiative 
To assist in moving closer to it's current peat reduction targets, Defra is looking at how, with the HTA, it can assist in promoting the Growing Media Initiative. Developed in conjunction with the Growing Media Association, DIY, supermarket and garden centre retailers, Defra, the RSPB and the Royal Horticultural Society, the Growing Media Initiative seeks to help the garden industry reduce peat usage in the UK (HTA News, May 2008). For more information go to: www.growingmediainitiative.org.uk , http://www.the-hta.org.uk/gmi/
Health News

Eating fruit and vegetables reduces risk of a stroke 

University of Cambridge researchers measured vitamin C levels in more than 20,000 people who were then followed for roughly a decade. Those with the highest concentrations of the vitamin C in their blood were found to have a 42% lower stroke risk than those with the lowest concentrations. The researchers suggest that the observed increase in risk among people with the lowest vitamin C levels could have clinical implications. Specifically, vitamin C levels may prove to be a good predictive indicator of stroke risk, independent of known risk factors such as age, smoking history, cholesterol, they wrote (Fruit & Veg Tech Vol. 8 No.2 2008)

Improved varieties with longer shelf life and improved health benefits New produce varieties were presented at the Fruit Logistica trade show held this February in the Netherlands. They included:

Tomato variety Intense from Nunhems with firm flesh and dense structure that retains juice when cut. This results in lasting fresh appearance after cutting making it very useful for sandwiches, wraps etc.

New potato variety Iodi from Pizzoli which has a high iodine content.

A new range of tomato and pepper varieties called Lifestyle from Hazera Genetics with high vitamin content and up to 200% more lycopene which is thought to give good protection against cancer and heart disease (Fruit & Veg Tech Vol. 8 No.2 2008)

R & D News

Concern over future R&D funding 

Following HTA concerns about the future of R&D provision for ornamentals the National Horticulture Forum is conducting a review of R&D options. HTA Technical Committee Chairman Prof. Chris Payne, commented, 'The committee will work closely with the new HDC Ltd to identify solutions for the long term.' At its last meeting the committee developed an agenda for a meeting and nursery visit with Sue Popple of Defra to ensure that Defra is aware of the issues and the importance of ongoing support. (HTA News, May 2008).

General News

The Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh links with China 
The RBGE's first international office opened in April at the Kunming Institute of Botany, strengthening RBGE's long-standing links with China. 
http://www.rbge.org.uk/about-us/news/stories/rbge-opens-international-office-in-china 

HDC Pest & Disease Guide for Herb Growers 

A new best practice guide for herb growers has been published as part of the HDC's new look web-site. This contains up-to-date practical information on the integrated management of pest and disease control on protected herbs. Recognition by Defra and HDC of the crop protection difficulties faced by protected herb growers resulted in funding for an ADAS-led project to provide new integrated solutions for the crop. The new website is the main output from the project and aims to provide growers with practical guidelines. http://www.hdc.org.uk/herbs/
Pesticide wallcharts

The Horticultural Development Company (HDC) has just released this year's pesticide checklist wall charts for hardy nursery stock growers. New charts have also been produced focusing on rose and conifer crops. The HDC stresses that 'these are not definitive advisory charts, but instead should be used as an aide-memoire'. E: scott.raffle@hdc.org.uk
Fight the Blight 2008
The Potato Council's combined Fight against Blight and Blightwatch service (http://www.potato.org.uk/blight) is geared up to ensure growers and agronomists get a fast and accurate idea of how the number one disease is developing in their area. It is free to sign up and provides access to the latest, localised information on Smith periods and actual blight outbreaks. Alerts to both come by email and mobile phone (The Vegetable Farmer, May 2008). Watch the spread of potato blight here: http://www.potato.org.uk/department/knowledge_transfer/fight_against_blight/index.html?menu_pos=knowledge_transfer
Features

Reappraisal of daffodil ‘mowing-off’ dates required 

Andrew Tompsett
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The damaging effects of mowing-off daffodil foliage too early are well known to most horticulturists but unfortunately not always appreciated by contractors who manage many of our gardens, parklands and verges. Without a sufficient period of sunshine to manufacture food the bulbs get smaller and flowering ceases. So, what is a sufficient period to allow before cutting down daffodil foliage? 

In May 1981 the RHS reported the results of a 10-year trial at Wisley which aimed to finally answer this long-standing question. A range of varieties was cut down annually at differing intervals after the flowering had finished.

Following annual scoring, the report concluded that cutting down the daffodils six weeks after flowering maintained a high degree of flowering equal to that of the uncut control area. Plots cut down 2 - 4 weeks after flowering performed badly. It is of interest to note that the average ‘cutting down’ date for the six-week plots was stated as mid-June. Over the years this advice has become widely quoted in writings and gardening videos but we now consider there are important reasons for revising it. This is because there have been two important changes. Firstly, climate change is advancing the flowering of many spring flowers including most daffodils. In many areas this has been by as much as four weeks especially for the naturally early flowering ones. The problem is that early growth does not experience many bright days when active photosynthesis can occur winter days being short and generally dull.

Secondly, over the past 40 years, daffodil breeders have produced many new, early flowering varieties. These are so-called ‘low cold-requirement’ stocks which respond to a mild winter by blooming much earlier than many older ones. These are now available to the trade and in garden centres. An example, though not actually a new variety, but the main parent of many of the new ones, is ‘Rijnveld’s Early Sensation’ (Trade designation, JANUARY) which flowers by Christmas in the West of England and in January in much of Southern Britain. In cold weather the flowers often last for at least a month and an additional six weeks takes us to the end of March or early April at which date mowing off would be virtually guaranteed to result in no flowers the following season!

So, what new advice can we give? A general rule, applicable to all varieties is to wait for signs of senescence before mowing off. Past experience. and in fact, the Wisley trial confirm that leaving the leaf intact until June will ensure a good show of flowers every year. The moral is that excessive tidiness must be avoided if we want to see the annual hosts of golden daffodils.

Care farming in the UK: Evidence and Opportunities 

Rachel Hine, Jo Peacock and Jules Pretty

Research commissioned by the National Care Farming Initiative UK (NCFI), has revealed that care farming is a viable solution to address increasing pressures on the health sector and social care providers, offender management services and educational bodies whilst ensuring [image: image3.jpg]


the economic viability of farms. With increasing demands on these vital services within the UK to supply successful solutions to a wide range of health and social challenges such as disaffected young people, drug and alcohol abuse leading to prison overcrowding and also to support those with learning disabilities, mental health problems and depression, there is a heightening need for additional options for rehabilitation, therapy and work training.

The University of Essex research shows that there is a proven positive relationship between exposure to nature and to an individual's health. The recently published research finings, based on people who have used care farms, clearly show that spending time participating in care farm activities is effective in enhancing mood and improving self-esteem. Results showed significantly reduced feelings of anger, confusion, depression, fatigue and tension for participants and showed increased vigour, enabling participants to feel more active and energetic. Care farming offers an ideal way of helping a variety of people to feel better.

Rachel Hine is Assistant Director at Centre for Environment and Society University of Essex. (If you would like the full article please contact us)

An overview of Eden Project’s Cornwall Fruit Focus activities 

Andrew Ormerod - Economic Botanist 
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In Cornwall the fruit industry, particularly tree fruit crops, has been on the decline since WW2, There have been locally adapted varieties of apples, plums and cherries traditionally grown in the area which have largely fallen out of use as commercial crops. Some of these could have commercial potential again as raw ingredients for niche regional products but most are varieties little known outside the region. 

Ruth Huxley, a food industry analyst, has shown that potential demand for Cornish fruit from local industry has grown between 2003 and 2006 but production has not increased during this period. Increased demand for UK fruit has been stimulated by factors such as public concerns over food miles and the government’s five a day campaign to encourage people to eat more fruit and vegetables. 

The Eden Project in Cornwall has been playing a role alongside other organisations and individuals in reviving interest in local fruit production in Cornwall. Initially our interest has been inspired by Philip Mc Milan Browse one of the original Horticultural Directors at Eden – who believes there are niche markets for some of the best local or locally adapted fruit varieties and James Evans and Mary Martin who were pioneer conservators of local tree fruit varieties over the last 28 years. They have been carefully checking authenticity of their collection over the last few years.

As part of its Object 1 activities the Eden Project is involved in acting as a catalyst for change - in this case by organising two Cornwall Fruit Focus events at the Eden Project bringing together people with different interests associated with fruit production and use. (If you would like the full article please contact us)
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